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MS NAUERT: All right, thank you so much. Well, good afternoon, every one, and
thank you for joining us for the call today. We’re previewing this week’s
Arctic Council ministerial. Today we are joined by the phone from Alaska by
Deputy Assistant Secretary David Balton of the Bureau of Oceans and
International Environmental and Scientific Affairs. David, thank you.

As a reminder, today’s call is on the record and the call will be embargoed
until the conclusion of this call. And with that, I’ll turn it over to our
speaker, the Deputy Assistant Secretary Balton. Thank you.

MR BALTON: Thanks very much, Heather, and hello to all of you. So, the
nations and people of the Arctic are gathering in Fairbanks, Alaska this week
to bring to fruition the two-year chairmanship of the U.S. of the Arctic
Council and to pass – watch the passing of the baton from the United States
to Finland, who takes over the chair of the Arctic Council this week.

What I thought I’d do at the outset here is just provide a little background
of what the Arctic Council is, what the U.S. chairmanship tried to
accomplish, and talk a little bit about what will actually happen here in
Fairbanks this week, and then I’m happy to answer questions on any of this
from any of you.

So the Arctic Council is 20 years old. The eight nations of the Arctic
created it through a – out of a declaration. It mostly focuses on sustainable
development and environmental protection of the Arctic region. Every two
years a different state of the Arctic takes over as chair. The United States
assumed the chairmanship from Canada about two years ago at a meeting in
Iqaluit in Nunavut, Canada.

We laid out at that time three principal areas of focus we hoped the Arctic
Council would follow over the course of these two years that have come – that
are coming to closure now. First, we were trying to improve the economic and
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living conditions of the people who actually reside in the Arctic, and I can
talk about some of the projects that relate to that.

The second topic dealt with Arctic Ocean safety, security, and stewardship.
As I think many of you know, the Arctic Ocean is opening up in a very real
sense, so there are a lot of issues dealing with the increased human activity
in the Arctic Ocean that we follow. And thirdly, we were dealing with
adapting to climate change in the Arctic, strengthening our resilience and
adaptation of Arctic communities in particular.

Some of the main things that you will hear about being brought to fruition
this week: Now, one is a – the third binding agreement that the eight Arctic
nations will sign. This one is on enhancing scientific cooperation in the
Arctic. This was a negotiation that took place under the auspices of the
Arctic Council, actually, over the course of several years. The negotiations
themselves were co-led by Russia and the United States, and they have
produced a binding agreement that we anticipate the Arctic ministers will
sign on Thursday.

One other thing that has been completed already: For the first time ever,
there is an assessment of the telecommunications infrastructure in the
Arctic. Any of you who have spent time in the Arctic will know that there
certainly are gaps and limitations in telecommunications here in the Arctic.
Here, we spent two years with taking a hard look at that, with the idea that
those gaps are to be filled over the next few years. Finland will take up
this issue during its chairmanship, working with the private sector, trying
to improve telecommunications delivery in the Arctic.

With the increase in Arctic shipping, we now have launched a new Arctic
Shipping Traffic Database. The idea is to have a much better understanding of
– in real time of ships that are coming into and going out of and passing
through the Arctic region. This will help in the management of Arctic
shipping going into the future.

And one other thing I would mention: In the past years, two other agreements
that have been signed previously have been implemented rather successfully
over the last two years. One relates to improving search-and-rescue in the
arctic region, and the second relates to preparing and responding to
potential oil pollution incidents in the Arctic. Over the last two years,
there were joint exercises among the Arctic states on both of those, and I
think we made a lot of progress in getting ready for things that might happen
in the future.

Obviously, there are a couple of dozen other individual initiatives that are
coming to fruition this week. If you are interested in knowing about more of
them and about them in more detail, the Arctic Council website is a good
resource for you.

Let me say a word or two now about what actually will happen here in
Fairbanks this week. The ministerial meeting itself will take place on
Thursday morning. It will be livestreamed and Secretary of State Tillerson
will chair the meeting. It will include a brief summary of the



accomplishments of the Arctic Council, including some of the things I just
mentioned now.

Each of the states, the governments of the Arctic, will also have statements,
and so too will the representative of six organizations who represent the
indigenous people for the Arctic and who participate in their own name and
right in the Arctic Council. They will all be able to give statements as
well. Finland will have a moment to lay out its plans for the next two years
of the Arctic Council too, and there will be a passing of the gavel –
literally and figuratively – from the United States to Finland to conclude
the meeting.

One other document that will be signed in the course of the time here is what
we will call the Fairbanks Declaration. Every two years when the Arctic
Council meets at the ministerial level, it has developed and the ministers
sign such declarations, the main purpose of which is to summarize in a little
more detail the work that has been completed and to look ahead also in a
little more detail at the two years of work to come.

The – there are quite a few other events taking place over the course of the
week. A group called the Alaska Arctic Council Host Committee has organized a
lot of these events. Some of them will take place up at the University of
Alaska in Fairbanks, others at different places around town. There is a
summit to look at broadband issues in the Arctic, for example. There is an
International Arctic Assembly Day, when lots of speakers will offer views
about pending Arctic issues, and quite a few other events as well.

So that is some sense of what is happening here in the – in Fairbanks. We do
anticipate all eight foreign ministers of the Arctic here. And now I am happy
to turn over the floor back to Heather or others who have – can bring the
questions forward.

MS NAUERT: Okay. Thank you, David. Do we have any questions from anyone?
We’ll take the first.

OPERATOR: Ladies and gentlemen, once again, if you wish to ask a question,
please press * followed by the 1. You’ll hear a tone indicating that you’ve
been placed in queue. You may remove yourself from queue at any time by
pressing the # key. Please press *1 for questions.

Our first question today comes from the line of Anne Gearan with The
Washington Post. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thanks very much. Just a couple of housekeeping matters. Just a
moment ago, you said you were expecting all eight prime ministers. Do you
mean —

MR BALTON: Foreign ministers.

QUESTION: Foreign ministers. And does that include Minister Lavrov?

MR BALTON: Yes.



QUESTION: Okay. So Secretary Tillerson’s meeting with Lavrov in Washington on
Wednesday is in addition to meeting – or to his participation in Alaska?

MR BALTON: Yes, that’s right.

QUESTION: Okay. And will there be a separate meeting with – between the two
of them in Alaska, or is the one in Washington it and done?

MR BALTON: I think the one in Washington is the one time they will be
together just the two of them. They will be together, but joined by the other
foreign ministers, for several events here in Fairbanks.

QUESTION: Okay. And will there be other bilaterals or other activities that
Secretary Tillerson is participating in on the sidelines here?

MR BALTON: Yes, that’s right.

QUESTION: Can somebody run through those for us?

MR BALTON: Well, among other things, there will be a dinner the night before
the ministerial – that will be on Wednesday evening – where Secretary
Tillerson and the other foreign ministers will be together. And then
following the ministerial meeting Thursday morning, there is similarly a
lunch that he and the other foreign ministers will attend. And there are
likely to be some at least brief bilateral meetings he has with one or more
of the other foreign ministers who are coming to Fairbanks this week.

QUESTION: Okay. And then if I could just ask one substantive question before
you move off from this question, which is the U.S. participation in the Paris
Agreement. Do you expect Secretary Tillerson to come with an answer to that
question on behalf of the Trump administration on whether the U.S. is going
to stay in, and will that be a matter and topic for the other foreign
ministers at this meeting?

MR BALTON: Let’s unpack that a little bit. The question of the U.S. view of
the Paris Agreement is still under consideration within the U.S. Government.
The last thing I heard is that the President, our President, has indicated he
plans to make a decision sometime over the next couple of weeks, but not this
week, and that Arctic Council ministerial will not be the venue for that.

As for the views of the other governments – well, you should probably ask
them. But my sense is that they are certainly committed to staying in the
Paris Agreement and see that as an important – an important international
accord.

QUESTION: Thank you.

MS NAUERT: Next question, please?

OPERATOR: Our next – thank you. Our next question today will come from the
line of Henry Fountain with The New York Times. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Can you tell us anything about the negotiations for the final



declaration? For instance, does – has there been discussion about
incorporating the word “climate change” into it?

MR BALTON: Certainly, the final declaration will have a lot of material about
climate change in the Arctic. That was one of the topics – one of several
topics that was a prime focus of the Arctic Council during the U.S.
chairmanship. Anybody who spent time in or studying the Arctic knows that the
region is warming, that climate change is a real issue here, and the Arctic
Council has certainly been paying attention to it. And so the Fairbanks
Declaration will certainly be talking about that work that the Arctic Council
has done.

MS NAUERT: Okay, next question, please.

OPERATOR: Thank you. Next we’ll go to the line of David Clark with the AFP.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thanks for doing this. Just relative to the – what you
described as the third binding agreement, can you be a bit more explicit
about what kind of scientific cooperation that would oblige the members to
take part in? And would this be complicated if the United States did pull out
of the Paris Agreement?

MR BALTON: Let’s take those – take the last part of that question first.
There’s essentially no relationship between this new agreement on enhancing
Arctic scientific cooperation on the one hand and the Paris Agreement on the
other. The agreement to be signed here this week, the one on scientific
cooperation, is essentially designed to allow scientists and their equipment
and their data to flow more freely across international boundaries within the
Arctic. There have been times in the past when permissions that scientists
seek to do scientific research in another country have not been granted or
not been granted as readily as need be. This agreement is designed to
facilitate scientific agreement across international boundaries, not on any
particular topic, but on any topic —

QUESTION: Okay, so it helps people who are going to carry out scientific
research anyway to move around more freely, but it doesn’t oblige members to
take the issue seriously or to fund the research themselves?

MR BALTON: This is a serious agreement, but I think it’s – if you’re asking
whether it obliges any of the governments to conduct specific scientific
research projects, no – the answer to that is no.

QUESTION: Thanks.

MS NAUERT: Okay, next question, please.

OPERATOR: Thank you. Next we’ll go to the line of Michelle Kosinski with CNN.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thank you. I’m just wondering if you could – I know this won’t
really be a topic necessarily at the ministerial meeting, but can you
describe how this administration sees Russia’s growing influence in the



Arctic? How big of a problem or a threat would you frame it as? And what do
you think of the current pace of the U.S. expanding things like additional
icebreaker ships? What else do you see in the future in trying to counter
that? Thanks.

MR BALTON: These questions don’t really relate to the Arctic Council
directly, so I would say in brief: Compared to a lot of other regions in the
world, the Arctic remains stable and peaceful. The threat of armed conflict,
I believe, is low in the Arctic compared to many other places in the world.
The threat of terrorism or other ills that have befallen other parts of the
world – similarly quite low in the Arctic. And through the Arctic Council, we
have a venue that has been doing very well in promoting international
cooperation among all the eight nations, including Russia. Whatever other
differences may exist between the United States, Russia, and other members of
the Arctic Council and Russia, relating to other parts of the world don’t
manifest themselves in the work of the Arctic Council. That has remained a
very cooperative body.

MS NAUERT: Okay, next question, please.

OPERATOR: Our next question today comes from the line of Nafeesa Syeed with
the Bloomberg News. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thanks for doing this. I just wanted to clarify. You said that
any meetings between Secretary Tillerson and Minister Lavrov at the Arctic
Council will be with them as well as other people. They’re not – there’s not
going to be any kind of bilateral with just the two of them, it will be
including the other ministers there.

MR BALTON: That’s right. In Fairbanks, my understanding is the – when they
are together, they will also be with other foreign ministers and indeed at
the ministerial meeting with several hundred other people too. But there is a
bilateral meeting between Foreign Minister Lavrov and Secretary Tillerson
scheduled for Wednesday in Washington.

MS NAUERT: Okay, next question, please.

OPERATOR: Thank you. Our next question today comes from the line of Rachel
Waldholz with the Alaska Public Media.

For additional questions, please press *1. They just took themselves out of
queue, so we’ll go the line of Oren Dorell with USA Today.

QUESTION: Yeah. Hi, thanks for taking this call and for doing it on the
record. You mentioned security issues in your introduction, and I’m curious.
What are – what security issues have been discussed, in what vein they’re
discussed? You also said, I think relation to the last – second to last call
or question, that really everybody’s been very cooperative. So what are the
security issues and how are they talked about in the council?

MR BALTON: So there’s only one topic that is beyond the reach of the Arctic
Council, and that is military security issues. When the Arctic Council was
created 20 years ago, that was the one topic that was excluded from its



mandate. The real problems in the Arctic, if you’ve been watching it at all,
are socioeconomic and environmental in nature, and there are some security
issues related to those topics. So, for example, the increase in human
activity in the Arctic raises the prospect of search and rescue problems that
might arise. I consider that to be a security issue and the Arctic Council
has been working to prepare for that. The increase in shipping through the
Arctic may lead to some oil spill or other environmental damage. That’s a
kind of security issue too, preparing for those types of incidents, and the
Arctic Council has been working on things like that as well. So those are the
security issues that the Arctic Council is immersed in.

QUESTION: Thank you.

OPERATOR: And we have —

MS NAUERT: Next question, please.

OPERATOR: Thank you. Our next question comes from the line of Josh Lederman
with the AP. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hey, thank you so much for holding the call. I just wanted to get a
little bit more clarification on (inaudible).

MR BALTON: Sorry, Josh, you’re breaking up. Could you start over again,
please?

QUESTION: Yeah. Can you hear me better now?

MR BALTON: Yes.

QUESTION: You were – you talked about climate change being a real issue here
related to the Arctic Council, but the other members of the council,
particularly Finland taking over, have expressed concern that the Trump
administration’s questioning of the science of climate change could undermine
the work that’s been – the council has sought to do on it. So I’m just
curious, is Tillerson’s message as he heads into this meeting that the U.S.
continues to want to prioritize climate change as an issue within the Arctic
Council as the previous administration has, or will he be communicating a
change of policy that way?

MR BALTON: I guess I would put it this way: Climate change has been an
ongoing topic of interest for the Arctic Council for many chairmanships going
back in time, and I foresee that it will continue to be one of the things the
Arctic Council focuses on over the next few chairmanships, including
Finland’s to come and beyond. And the U.S. will remain engaged in the work
that the Arctic Council does on climate change throughout. I am very
confident there will be no change in that regard.

QUESTION: Thanks.

MS NAUERT: Okay, we’ll take our final question. Do we have our final
question?



Okay, apologies, we can’t – Alaska Public Media can’t get through,
apparently, right now. So I want to thank everybody, and special thanks to
Deputy Assistant Secretary David Balton of the Bureau of Oceans and
International Environmental and Scientific Affairs for joining us from Alaska
today. As a reminder, this call was on the record, and the call is embargoed.
That embargo is now over now that our call has concluded. Thank you so much.

MR BALTON: Thanks very much.
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Press Releases: Secretary Tillerson’s
Meeting With Qatari Foreign Minister
Al Thani

Readout
Office of the Spokesperson

Washington, DC
May 8, 2017

The following is attributable to Spokesperson Heather Nauert:

Secretary Tillerson met with Qatari Foreign Minister Mohammed bin Abdulrahman
Al Thani and reaffirmed the strong relationship between our two countries.
During their meeting, the leaders emphasized their mutual commitment to work
toward a stronger partnership and a more secure region.

Specifically, the Secretary thanked the Qatari Foreign Minister for the
ongoing security cooperation between the United States and Qatar. He also
thanked Qatar for its critical support to the global coalition to defeat ISIS
and specifically mentioned Qatar’s multibillion dollar investment in funding
the Combined Air and Operations Center. The two leaders also reviewed Qatar’s
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continuing efforts to stop the financing of terrorist groups, including
prosecuting suspected financiers, freezing assets, and introducing stringent
controls to its banking system.

Finally, Secretary Tillerson and Foreign Minister Al Thani also confirmed a
shared interest in a political solution leading to a successful government in
Libya.
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Washington, DC
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Secretary of State Rex Tillerson will meet with Foreign Minister Sergey
Lavrov in Washington D.C. on Wednesday, May 10, to discuss Ukraine, Syria,
and bilateral issues. On Ukraine, the sides will discuss the need to stop the
violence in eastern Ukraine and resolve the conflict through the full
implementation of the Minsk agreements.

On Syria, the Secretary intends to discuss efforts to de-escalate violence,
provide humanitarian assistance to the Syrian people, and set the stage for a
political settlement of the conflict.
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On May 1, 2017, the Department of State certified 39 nations and one economy,
and granted determinations for seven fisheries, as having adequate measures
in place to protect sea turtles during the course of commercial shrimp
fishing, which permits those countries to export wild-caught shrimp to the
United States under Section 609 of Public Law 101-162 (“Section 609”).

Section 609 prohibits the importation of wild-caught shrimp and products from
shrimp harvested in ways that may adversely affect sea turtles unless the
Department of State certifies to Congress that the government of the
harvesting nation or economy has adopted a regulatory program comparable to
that of the United States to reduce the incidental taking of sea turtles in
its shrimp trawl fisheries, such as through the use of turtle excluder
devices (“TEDs”) or that the particular fishing environment of the harvesting
nation or economy does not threaten sea turtles. The Department makes
certifications annually and bases them in part on the results of overseas
verification visits by a team composed of State Department and National
Marine Fisheries Service representatives. For more information on the
Certification to Congress please see the Federal Register Notice published on
May 5, 2017, at 82 FR 21295:
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/05/05/2017-09164/annual-certif
ication-of-shrimp-harvesting-nations.

Six of the world’s seven species of marine turtles are listed as endangered
or threatened under the Endangered Species Act. The seventh species is not
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found in U.S. waters. Implementation of Section 609 provides considerable
benefits to sea turtles species. If properly designed, built, installed,
used, and maintained, TEDs allow 97 percent of sea turtles to escape the
shrimp net without appreciable loss of shrimp. The United States government
is currently providing technology and capacity-building assistance to other
nations in the hope they can contribute to the recovery of sea turtle species
and be certified under Section 609, and is encouraging enactment by other
countries of similar legislation to prevent the importation of shrimp
harvested in a manner harmful to protected sea turtles. For more information
on United States government sea turtle conservation efforts, please go to
https://www.state.gov/e/oes/ocns/fish/seaturtles/index.htm or
http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/species/turtles/.
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The U.S. Department of State and the Council of the Americas will co-host the
47th Annual Washington Conference on the Americas, “The Americas and the New
Washington,” on Tuesday, May 9, at the Harry S. Truman Building in
Washington., D.C.
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This year’s conference will feature remarks by U.S. Secretary of Commerce
Wilbur Ross, Canadian Minister of International Trade Francois-Philippe
Champagne, U.S. Senator John McCain, U.S. Senator Marco Rubio, Governor of
the State of Colorado John Hickenlooper; and Acting U.S. Assistant Secretary
of State for Western Hemisphere Affairs Francisco Palmieri, among others.
More information on the program can be found here.

Follow along on Twitter using the hashtag #2017WCA or on @ASCOA, @StateDept,
and @WHAAsstSecty.

This event is open to the press. Please RSVP to mediarelations@as-coa.org.

Luncheon Session with Remarks by U.S. Senator Marco Rubio (12:00 p.m.-1:35
p.m.)

Pooled coverage. Please contact WHAPress@state.gov for details.

Afternoon Session (2:00 p.m.-3:30 p.m.)

Pre-set time for video cameras: 1:15 p.m. from the 23rd Street entrance.

Final access time for journalists and still photographers: 1:30 p.m. from the
23rd Street entrance.

Late Afternoon Session Featuring Remarks by U.S. Senator John McCain (4:00
p.m.-6:00 p.m.)

Pre-set time for video cameras: 3:30 p.m. from the 23rd Street entrance.

Final access time for journalists and still photographers: 3:45 p.m. from the
23rd Street entrance.

Media representatives may attend this event upon presentation of one of the
following: (1) A U.S. Government-issued identification card (Department of
State, White House, Congress, Department of Defense or Foreign Press Center),
(2) a media-issued photo identification card, or (3) a letter from their
employer on letterhead verifying their employment as a journalist,
accompanied by an official photo identification card (driver’s license or
passport). Please allow adequate time to process through security.
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